III. BOTSWANA COUNTRY BACKGROUND

Geography and Population

he Republic of Botswana (Botswana) is a sub-tropical¹¹¹ landlocked nation of approximately 581,730 square kilometers located in southern Africa.¹¹² It is bordered by Namibia to the west and north, Zimbabwe to the east and north and South Africa to the south.¹¹³ The yearly climate is generally characterized by warm winters and hot summers¹¹⁴ that often result in drought.¹¹⁵

Botswana has a relatively small population of 1,639,833 with an estimated -0.04 percent growth rate.¹¹⁶ Settlement is primarily concentrated in the eastern reaches of the country where enough rain falls for land cultivation and grazing. Nearly 57 percent of the population lives in urban areas.¹¹⁷ While Botswana's economic growth has precipitated an increase in urban migration over the past two decades, people maintain strong ties to rural villages.¹¹⁸

Thirty-eight percent of the general population is under the age of 15.¹¹⁹ Approximately 555,000 people are between 15 and 29 years of age, 393,000 people are between the ages of 30 and 49 and over 260,400 are above the age of 50.¹²⁰

Eighty percent of men and 82 percent of women were literate in 2004.¹²¹ Nearly 12 percent of the total population has never attended school, while over 34 percent has completed primary school and over 41 percent has finished secondary school. Only slightly more than 3 percent are university graduates.¹²²

The major ethnic groups of the country include the Tswana (or Setswana) who are the vast majority of the population, 79 percent; the Kalanga who make up 11 percent of the population; and the Basarwa (or San people, the original bush population) at 3 percent.¹²³ Other groups, such as the Kgalagadi and Europeans, comprise the remaining 7 percent of the population.¹²⁴ Seventy-two percent of the population identifies as Christian.¹²⁵ Twenty-one percent of Batswana claim no religious affiliation.¹²⁶

As one of the more prosperous and stable nations in southern Africa, Botswana plays host to a sizeable contingent of immigrants as day laborers, refugees or undocumented migrants. It has been estimated that thousands of Zimbabweans have fled to Botswana since



Zimbabwean President Robert Mugabe instituted a controversial land reform scheme in 2000.¹²⁷ In addition, by the end of 2005, approximately 3,000 refugees were living in Botswana,¹²⁸ primarily from Namibia and Angola.¹²⁹ The vast majority of refugees are housed in the Dukwi refugee camp located in the central west of Botswana.¹³⁰

History and Politics

Botswana gained its independence from the United Kingdom in 1966.¹³¹ Since then it has been held up as a model of good governance and prudent economic policy throughout the continent.¹³²

Botswana is a tri-cameral democracy comprised of an executive, a legislature and a judiciary.¹³³ The president is both the head of state and head of government¹³⁴ and is elected by the National Assembly for a five-year term.¹³⁵ The current president, Festus G. Mogae, came into office in 1998, was elected in 1999 and reelected in 2004.¹³⁶ The president, the National Assembly and the House of Chiefs comprise the National Parliament.¹³⁷ The National Assembly is a 63-member chamber, of which 57 representatives are directly elected by the populace.¹³⁸ Four seats are filled by appointments from the ruling party.¹³⁹ The president is also an *ex officio* member of the National Assembly, as is the Attorney General, which raises questions about the separation of powers.¹⁴⁰ The House of Chiefs is a fifteen-member advisory body of permanent and non-permanent members which consists of the major tribal chiefs and indirectly elected and appointed sub-chiefs.¹⁴¹ The House has limited powers, of which perhaps the most important is the ability to delay passage of legislation regarding tribal affairs and chieftainship.¹⁴² All Assembly members and non-permanent House members serve five-year terms. The next national election will take place in 2009.

President Mogae's Botswana Democratic Party (BDP) has been the ruling party since Independence.¹⁴³ In the 2004 National Assembly elections, the BDP took 52 percent of the vote.¹⁴⁴ Other parties include the Botswana National Front (BNF), the Botswana Congress Party (BCP), the Botswana People's Party and the Botswana Independence Party, though the BDP and the BNF are the most popular.¹⁴⁵

Botswana ranked 37 out of 163 countries on a corruption perceptions index, the "least corrupt" ranking of any African country.¹⁴⁶ The country scored 5.6 out of 10 on a scale where 0 indicates a "highly corrupt" country and 10 denotes a "highly clean" country.¹⁴⁷

The legal system is a mix of both customary and Roman-Dutch law.¹⁴⁸ Customary law is largely unwritten and applied by tribal courts, while Roman-Dutch common law and statutes are utilized by civil courts.¹⁴⁹ Customary courts have only limited criminal jurisdiction but general civil jurisdiction, meaning that Batswana have a choice of forum when seeking the resolution of civil disputes.¹⁵⁰ The levels of state courts include the Court of Appeals, the High Court, the Industrial Court, as well as Magistrates and Customary Courts.¹⁵¹ Magistrates can hear all matters save for capital offenses.¹⁵² Customary courts have limited jurisdiction over civil and criminal matters.¹⁵³ Civil judicial officers are appointed by the president in consultation with the Judicial Services Commission.¹⁵⁴

The country is divided into 15 districts, each of which has their own local government structure, including District Committees, Village Development Committees and tribal entities.¹⁵⁵ Local entities are charged with implementing policies conceived by the national government.¹⁵⁶

Economy

Botswana has been hailed as an African success story¹⁵⁷ because it has transformed itself from one of the poorest countries in the world to an upper middleincome country since Independence.¹⁵⁸ This is largely due to the discovery of extensive diamond mines in 1967.¹⁵⁹ Diamond mining accounted for 79 percent of exports in 2006.¹⁶⁰ Other key sectors include agriculture and services, including government.¹⁶¹ In 2006, Botswana's Gross Domestic Product (GDP) was approximately US\$18.72 billion.¹⁶²

The workforce is divided among three major sectors, services, industry and agriculture.¹⁶³ Despite the country's national economic success, over 23 percent of the population lives below the poverty line of US\$1 per day,¹⁶⁴ and the country's official unemployment rate is 23.8 percent.¹⁶⁵ Over half of the population lives in rural areas and depends on subsistence farming.¹⁶⁶ Moreover, in an index of 124 countries ranked in ascending order of income inequality, Botswana was ranked 122nd, superceded only by Lesotho and Namibia.¹⁶⁷ Batswana women earn 36 percent their male counterparts' wages.¹⁶⁸

Health Care System

The Government of Botswana provides an estimated 90 percent of health services, with private clinics run by mines or sole practitioners making up the remaining providers.¹⁶⁹ The Ministries of Health and Local Government work in concert to deliver services to the population at hospitals, clinics and mobile units.¹⁷⁰ The Ministry of Health sets policy and provides secondary and tertiary care while the Ministry of Local Government delivers primary care services.¹⁷¹ In 2002 Botswana had three national referral hospitals and one private referral hospital as well as 239 clinics and 810 mobile stops.¹⁷²

Botswana ranks 168 out of 191 nations on an index of overall health attainment among WHO member states.¹⁷³ The Government devoted 5.6 percent of its gross domestic product (GDP) to health care in 2003.¹⁷⁴ The per capita expenditure that same year was US\$232.¹⁷⁵ Private health expenditure accounted for just over 41 percent of the nation's total health expenditure in 2003;¹⁷⁶ sources for private expenditure included both pre-paid plans and out-of-pocket expenditures.¹⁷⁷ Health worker staffing remains a problem in Botswana. In 2004, there were only 0.4 physicians for every 1,000 people;¹⁷⁸ Botswana has encouraged the immigration of physicians from Cuba and neighboring African countries to fill some of the gaps.¹⁷⁹ The WHO has reported that Botswana is experiencing a brain drain of migrating experienced local medical staff due to opportunities overseas and the demands of the HIV/AIDS epidemic.¹⁸⁰ Between 1999 and 2005 Botswana lost approximately 17 percent of its health workers to AIDS.¹⁸¹

Over 85 percent of Batswana live within 15 kilometers of a health care facility.¹⁸² While there is a standard US\$0.38 charge for outpatient medical services in government clinics, no one is refused care for inability to pay.¹⁸³ Moreover, most primary care services such as antenatal care, HIV/AIDS treatment, and child welfare services are exempt from any service fee.¹⁸⁴ By 2005, over half of people with HIV/AIDS in need of treatment were receiving ARVs.¹⁸⁵

Prior to the HIV/AIDS epidemic, Botswana's success permeated its health system. In the 1980s, it posted some of the best health indicators in the region, including a drop in the crude birth rate and incidence of childhood immunizable diseases.¹⁸⁶ Since the HIV/AIDS epidemic, however, the country has experienced a rise in its crude death and infant mortality rates.¹⁸⁷ Life expectancy for women and men is 40 years,¹⁸⁸ down from 72.4 prior to the advent of AIDS.¹⁸⁹ In addition to the HIV/AIDS epidemic, Botswana's health system is battling rising tuberculosis prevalence and malaria transmission.¹⁹⁰

HIV/AIDS Epidemic

Since the first case of HIV infection was recorded in Gaborone in 1985,¹⁹¹ Botswana has developed one of the highest prevalence levels of HIV/AIDS infection in Africa.¹⁹² Until 2004, when Swaziland surpassed it, it had the highest HIV prevalence in the world.¹⁹³ The Government's most recent sentinel surveillance survey of pregnant women ages 15 to 49 making their first ante-natal clinic visit found 37.4 percent of women to be HIV-positive.¹⁹⁴

The estimated prevalence of HIV in the country varied by age and residence location. The nation's highest prevalence, 73.7 percent, existed among unmarried women who lived with their partners in the Selebi Phikwe district.¹⁹⁵ HIV prevalence for all pregnant women in Selebi Phikwe was 52.2 percent.¹⁹⁶ Residents of the Bobirwa district between the ages of 25 to 29 had a 71.7 percent prevalence of HIV.¹⁹⁷ In that same district, 67.6 percent of pregnant women with regular jobs were HIV-positive.¹⁹⁸

Recent government data from a systematic sample of Batswana households in 2004 revealed that nearly 10 percent of women and almost four percent of men ages 15 to 19 were HIV positive.¹⁹⁹ Approximately 44 percent of women and 36 percent of men ages 30 to 35 were estimated to be HIV-positive.²⁰⁰ Francistown led the urban infection category with an aggregate prevalence of 24.6 percent.²⁰¹

It has been estimated that 18,000 adults and children died of AIDS in Botswana in 2005.²⁰² Approximately 120,000 children under the age of 17 have been orphaned as a result of AIDS.²⁰³ The spread of HIV in Botswana has been attributed to a host of factors ranging from the subordination of women, to stigma and denial, to urbanization and migration.²⁰⁴

As elsewhere in the region, the epidemic in Botswana disproportionately affects women: there were three HIV-positive females to every HIV-positive male in the 15 to19 year-old cohort.²⁰⁵ The Botswana government has recognized that the reasons for this imbalance include power inequities, women's lack of sexual negotiating power, migration patterns²⁰⁶ and the lack of economic empowerment of women.²⁰⁷ More than a decade ago women's elevated vulnerability to HIV/AIDS in Botswana was attributed to their subordinate position in society and a mix of cultural, social and economic factors including men's culturally-sanctioned entitlement to sex "on demand," the "cultural imperative" of a woman to prove her fertility before marriage by bearing children, women's powerlessness to insist on condom use, the legitimization of violence against women, internal migration patterns and the commercial sex trade.²⁰⁸

Botswana HIV/AIDS Policy

Governmental and Organizational Response

Botswana reported that it spent US\$165 million on HIV/AIDS in 2005.²⁰⁹ The primary body informing the Botswana government's response to the HIV/AIDS epidemic is the National AIDS Council (NAC), chaired by President Mogae.²¹⁰ The NAC's policy direction both informs and is informed by other national development strategies including those outlined in Vision 2016, Botswana's vision for 50 years following independence; National Development Plan 9 (NDP9) the socio-economic development plan for the country; and the 1997 National Population Policy.²¹¹ The National AIDS Coordinating Agency (NACA), a directorate of the Office of the President, provides secretariat and technical support to the NAC and coordinates the national response to the epidemic.²¹²

Vision 2016, developed in 1996 by a Presidential Task Group, is an inspirational guide for the development of Botswana.²¹³ The goals are based on the five principles of democracy, development, self reliance, unity and *botho* (respect).²¹⁴ Vision 2016 incorporates the goal of halting the spread of HIV/AIDS.²¹⁵

Botswana's National AIDS Policy was first developed in 1992, revised in 1998²¹⁶ and again in 2002.²¹⁷ The 12th version is reportedly being finalized by NACA and the Attorney General's Chambers for consideration by NAC and the Cabinet.²¹⁸ The current policy enumerates the role of each ministry in the government response to HIV/AIDS and is explicitly based on principles of health, human rights and privacy for PLWA.²¹⁹ Section 8.3 of the draft policy acknowledges and condemns the role discrimination against women plays in their risk of HIV.²²⁰

The National Strategic Framework (NSF) for HIV/AIDS 2003-2009 was developed over an eighteenmonth period "to articulate, disseminate, and educate the public at large on agreed national priorities and strategies within the scope of Vision 2016" and "to provide clear guidance for Ministries, districts, NGOs, and the Private Sector to enable them to work in a collaborative manner in achieving the intended goal of the National Response to HIV/AIDS: to eliminate the incidence of HIV and reduce the impact of AIDS in Botswana." In the development of the multi-sectoral NSF, consultations were held in communities in each district of the country, and with each ministry, civil society and the private sector.²²¹

The five goals of the NSF are prevention; treatment, care and support; strengthening national response management; impact mitigation; and strengthening the legal and ethical environment. ²²² For each goal, there are a limited number of specific and measurable objectives, followed by a series of strategies.²²³ The NSF is undergoing a comprehensive Mid-Term Review with completion expected in June 2007.²²⁴

One of the six priority groups for the NSF is women.²²⁵ As a priority group, women are subject to target interventions,²²⁶ including their empowerment through PMTCT²²⁷ and income generation programs.²²⁸ The NSF charges the Women's Affairs Department with mainstreaming gender into HIV/AIDS programs.²²⁹ This progressive rhetoric has to-date not been matched by implementation of gender-focused programming.

Commitment to addressing HIV/AIDS in Botswana's private sector lags behind that of the public sector. In 2003, the United Nations assisted NACA in establishing a private sector coordination unit.²³⁰ Less than 20 percent of private companies surveyed in 2005 reported having HIV policies.²³¹ In 2005 the Botswana Business Coalition on HIV/AIDS began mobilizing the private sector around the epidemic.²³²

The international community has been a key player in augmenting Botswana's national response to the HIV/AIDS epidemic, both financially and in terms of research and the creation of health infrastructure. The Global Fund to Fight HIV/AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria awarded a grant of US\$18.6 million to Botswana's Ministry of Finance and Development Planning to fund health care personnel training, strengthen the treatment of PLWA, scale-up prevention, counseling and testing and create other initiatives over the course of two years, commencing July 1, 2004.²³³ The U.S. President's Emergency Plan for AIDS Relief (PEPFAR) supports the Botswana Government's treatment plan through financial support and technical assistance.²³⁴ In fiscal year 2005, PEPFAR gave Botswana over US\$51.8 million for HIV/AIDS prevention, treatment and care.²³⁵ The BOTUSA Project, a collaboration between the Government of Botswana and the U.S. Centers for Disease Control, employs over 12 international and 100 local staff to provide financial support, technical assistance, program support and HIV/AIDS research.²³⁶

The Botswana government has formed a number of partnerships to implement HIV/AIDS initiatives. The Botswana-Harvard School of Public Health AIDS Initiative for HIV Research and Education was launched in 1996 to assist with research and education projects on HIV/AIDS.²³⁷ The African Comprehensive HIV/AIDS Partnerships, an initiative of the Government of Botswana, the Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation and Merck, has built and renovated clinics, scaled up laboratory facilities and trained healthcare workers.²³⁸ UNAIDS Program Acceleration Funds amounted to \$0.5 million between 2002 and 2003 in the area of workplace education.²³⁹ In addition, UNAIDS assisted the government in finalizing the NSF and providing guidance on routine testing policies.²⁴⁰

There are a number of local and national NGOs in Botswana working on HIV/AIDS and related issues. The Botswana Network of AIDS Service Organizations serves as an umbrella for such organizations.²⁴¹ It provides capacity building in the form of small grants and coordinates information sharing among groups.²⁴² The Botswana Network of People Living With HIV/AIDS (BONEPWA) was established in 2000 as a network of PLWA.²⁴³ BONEPWA coordinates support groups, prevention activities and care for PLWA in Botswana.²⁴⁴ It also sponsored the first "Mr. HIV Positive Living" pageant and campaign in April 2006.²⁴⁵ The Centre for Youth of Hope (CEYOHO) provides care and support to youth living with HIV/AIDS.²⁴⁶ Its signature program is the "Miss Stigma Free" pageant, which annually crowns an HIV-positive woman as a role model for destigmatization and ARV adherence.²⁴⁷ The Botswana Network on Ethics, Law and AIDS (BONELA) advocates and lobbies at the national and international level for legislation that protects the rights of PLWA.²⁴⁸ The Botswana Christian AIDS Intervention Programme (BOCAIP) has been providing pre- and post-test counseling to PLWA since 1997.²⁴⁹ Bomme Isago Association is a growing network of support for HIV-positive women founded in 2005. The International Community of Women Living with HIV/AIDS also maintains a program officer in Botswana.

Prevention/Education

HIV awareness is high in Botswana. Over 80 percent of people surveyed in the national AIDS household survey in 2004 correctly reported at least one method of preventing HIV transmission.²⁵⁰ However, only 27 percent of females and 29 percent of males ages 15-24 were able to identify a method of HIV prevention.²⁵¹ As a PEP-FAR-funded country, Botswana's prevention program has taken the "ABC" approach: abstinence before marriage (A); being faithful to one sexual partner (B); and, failing A and B, consistent condom use (C).²⁵²

Testing

VCT has played an important role in HIV-related prevention and care in Botswana, particularly as an access point for other HIV/AIDS-related services. Since 2000, BOTUSA has supported the *Tebelopele* network of VCT centers, which provides HIV testing and counseling services for Batswana ages 18 to 49.²⁵³ In 2004, *Tebelopele* established itself as an autonomous NGO offering VCT at 16 locations throughout the country.²⁵⁴ In addition, prevention of mother-to-child transmission (PMTCT) programs provide testing, care and treatment for pregnant women.²⁵⁵

Despite the availability of testing, in the 2004 national survey just over a quarter of Batswana reported being tested for HIV.²⁵⁶ Low testing rates in Botswana have been attributed in part to denial²⁵⁷ and to the fear of potential stigma and discrimination associated with HIV/AIDS, causing Batswana to avoid seeking testing or attending treatment facilities.²⁵⁸ The majority surveyed in 2004 reported stigma and discrimination against PLWA. For example, approximately 70 percent of the 2004 survey participants reported that they would prefer an HIV-positive teacher to stop teaching.²⁵⁹ Over 92 percent of survey participants, however, indicated that they would be willing to care for a family member who had fallen ill from HIV/AIDS.²⁶⁰

Persistent low levels of testing in the general population, despite having launched a program of universal access to ARV treatment in 2002, prompted a shift in Botswana's HIV testing policy in early 2004.²⁶¹ In January of that year, the Botswana government introduced a policy of "routine testing" under which nearly all patients would be tested as a part of routine medical visits.²⁶² The initial policy was unclear, however, as to whether patients would be tested unless they explicitly refused ("opt-out" testing) or whether they would only be tested if they gave their specific consent to an HIV test ("opt-in" or "routine offer"). Guidelines on the policy were only issued in February 2004 from the Ministry of Health to hospitals. A year later, training materials were still being developed.²⁶³ In June 2004, WHO and UNAIDS issued a recommendation, in part based on the Botswana experience, that such testing should be "routine offer."²⁶⁴ The Government has subsequently stated that the policy is one of "opt-out" testing.²⁶⁵ Since reporting has been incomplete, the nature, extent and uniformity of the implementation of the program in Botswana remain unclear.²⁶⁶ At least one study has documented increased acceptance of testing in antenatal programs in Francistown in the first three months after the initiation of routine testing²⁶⁷ and the Government reported an increase in testing rates since the introduction of the policy.²⁶⁸

Treatment

In May 2002, Botswana became the first country in Africa to widely disseminate anti-retroviral therapy to HIV-positive people.²⁶⁹ The program, named Masa ("new dawn"), is a collaboration of the Government of Botswana, the pharmaceutical company Merck and the Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation and is funded by the Gates and Merck Foundations at a cost of US \$50 million over five years.²⁷⁰ As of 2003, the Ministry of Health was administering the program, operating in Gaborone, Francistown, Serowe and Maun.²⁷¹ The Botswana Guidelines on Anti-Retroviral Treatment were developed, aligned with international standards.²⁷² Under the 2002 Guidelines, ARV treatment is provided to patients with CD4 counts under 200 or with a physician's recommendation.²⁷³ The Guidelines also stipulate that sexual assault survivors should be provided with post-exposure prophylaxis within 48 hours of the attack and follow-up treatment if HIV test results are positive.²⁷⁴

By January 2004, only 17,500 patients were enrolled in Masa, out of an estimated 110,000 eligible individuals.²⁷⁵ Low enrollment in the ARV treatment program was partly attributed to underutilization of HIV-testing; by mid-2003, only 70,000 tests in total had been performed out of a population of 1.7 million.²⁷⁶ From the advent of routine testing, the Government reported a significant increase in testing²⁷⁷ and treatment²⁷⁸ by mid-2005. UNAIDS/WHO estimated that, by the end of 2005, between 67,000 and 77,000 eligible Batswana were receiving ARV treatment, representing 85 percent coverage and surpassing the WHO '3x5' target of fifty percent of eligible PLWA.²⁷⁹ In 2006 Masa reported that ARVs were being distributed to nearly 55,000 patients through 32 treatment sites, ²⁸⁰ comprising at least one dispensing site in each of the 24 health districts.²⁸¹ It has been observed, however, that the proportion of women accessing treatment is far greater than that of men, a disparity that cannot be explained by sex distribution in the population or HIV prevalence, but may have to do with the volume of referrals from antenatal clinics and women's leadership role in Botswana's HIV response.²⁸²

Women's Status

Botswana has ratified or acceded to several international and regional human rights instruments that pertain to women's civil, political, economic, social and cultural status. Botswana ratified the African Charter in the Rights and Welfare of the Child,²⁸³ African Charter on Human and Peoples' Rights²⁸⁴ and the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights.²⁸⁵ It has acceded to the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women²⁸⁶ and the Convention on the Rights of the Child.²⁸⁷

Legal Status

Civil Law

Women's rights vary, depending on the application of common or customary law. Under Botswana's Constitution women and men are equally entitled to certain fundamental rights and freedoms irrespective of their sex.²⁸⁸ The constitutional prohibition against discrimination in Section 15 of the Bill of Rights, however, does not refer to sex in its definition and is subject to a number of exceptions.²⁸⁹ For example, Section 15 does not apply to laws "for the application in the case of members of a particular race, community or tribe of Customary Law."290 In 1991, the Court of Appeals held that women and men are equally entitled to the fundamental rights and freedoms mentioned in Section 3 of the Bill of Rights.²⁹¹ However, subsequent court rulings have preserved the state's power to abridge rights on the basis of sex on "reasonable" grounds.²⁹² Furthermore, the bifurcation of the legal system means that customary laws that discriminate against women continue to be enforced, particularly in rural areas.²⁹³

In recent years reforms have been made to several discriminatory civil laws disempowering women; however, implementation has been weak. Most significantly, in December 2004 the Abolition of Marital Power Act was enacted to abolish the common law principle of marital power that men married in community of property enjoyed and it was replaced with equal joint powers to dispose of the assets of the joint estate.²⁹⁴ Effectively, the marital power that existed between spouses married in community of property²⁹⁵ (the majority of marriages) reduced women to minors, and granted husbands power and control over the joint estate. Most women are married customarily, however, so effectively, marital power still applies to those marriages. Moreover, several civil property-related laws circumscribe married women's rights. The Penal Code, for example, by inference suggests that only women can steal from jointly owned property²⁹⁶ thus rendering such property under the husband's legal control. Women also face problems securing business loans or property because the Companies Act prohibits them from accepting company director positions without their husbands' consent.²⁹⁷

Customary Law

Given that Botswana's legal system comprises both customary and Roman-Dutch traditions, Batswana theoretically have a choice of venue.²⁹⁸ However, in light of the population's rural concentration, most civil disputes are heard by traditional tribunals.²⁹⁹

Under customary law, women are often subordinated to men, lack independent legal capacity and are subjected to the guardianship of their fathers, brothers, uncles or husbands.³⁰⁰ There has been progress regarding women's representation at the tribal level, however. In 2003, Mosadi Seboko, a single mother and former bank manager, was appointed paramount chief of the Balete tribe.³⁰¹ Seboko assumed the throne after a protracted battle with her male relatives to claim the position left vacant by the deaths of her father and brother.³⁰² She and her female relatives relied on the Constitution's provision against discrimination to secure her ascension.³⁰³ Seboko is joined by two other female chiefs in the national House of Chiefs,³⁰⁴ of which she was appointed chairwoman.³⁰⁵ The House of Chiefs advises the president on customary and tribal land issues.³⁰⁶

The Customary Courts Act codified the regime of customary courts throughout the country and provided that such courts should apply "the customary law of that tribe or tribal community so far as it is not incompatible with the provisions of any written law or contrary to morality, humanity, or natural justice."307 Conflicts are resolved through the kgotla, the traditional court and meeting place, over which the chief presides. Traditionally although women could take part in these meetings. they generally only spoke up on behalf of a male minor³⁰⁸ and could not initiate legal proceedings or claim damages.³⁰⁹ The situation has changed, however, regarding women's assertion of their rights. There is evidence that women take their cases to various customary courts to sue for adultery, damages and criminal offenses including assault.³¹⁰ While statutory law may yield judgments in favor of women's status and property rights, many women avoid civil courts as a result of wanting to preserve family unity, due to lack of resources, or other restrictions resulting in their inability to travel to courts that are located in urban centers.³¹¹

A number of traditional laws restrict women's property and inheritance rights.³¹² For example, a woman married under traditional law is held to be a legal minor vis-à-vis her husband, requiring her husband's consent to buy or sell property.³¹³ This severely impinges women's access to credit, since they lack the collateral necessary to secure loans.³¹⁴ An unmarried woman under customary law will remain under the guardianship of the male head of her family, her rights being determined, and possibly restricted, through him.³¹⁵ Women are also traditionally barred from owning cattle, an important symbolic and financial asset, and a linchpin of the rural economy.³¹⁶ Under tribal tradition, a man must pay bogadi (cattle) to his potential bride's father.³¹⁷ This practice reinforces the idea that wives become their husband's property upon marriage and, as such, are to be controlled by them.³¹⁸ This fact is significant because, "[a] woman's capacity to voluntarily enter into marriage, to dissolve a marriage, and to have equal rights within her marriage are essential to her ability to control her life and make voluntary, informed reproductive choices."³¹⁹ Moreover, when women lack secure property rights they are not free to leave abusive marriages and relationships.³²⁰

The Administration of Estates Act stipulates that the property of all Batswana will be disposed of according to customary law.³²¹ Under customary law, women are not permitted to inherit property.³²² When a woman's husband dies, his property is transferred to his eldest son, although the widow is allowed to remain in the home until her death or remarriage.³²³ In the event that the eldest

son dies before his father, the father's property passes to the second eldest son and his heirs.³²⁴ It is only if a man dies with no sons that a daughter may inherit; even in that case, the property is maintained by her male guardian.³²⁵ However, in the case of a deceased tribesman who accumulated property that cannot be equitably distributed under customary law, an executor will be appointed by a Master of the High Court to handle the affairs of the estate and divide the property in terms of common law.³²⁶

Violence Against Women

While the dimensions of violence against Batswana women have been difficult to quantify due to fear, poor policing and scant data, social norms condone it and the Government has been slow to respond to this form of gender discrimination.³²⁷ A report presented in May 2005 estimated that six out of ten women in Botswana are lifetime survivors of domestic violence.³²⁸ Women of all classes and social strata are victims of violence.³²⁹ Rape, incest and intimate partner violence are prevalent throughout the country.³³⁰ Reasons for genderbased violence in Botswana include gender hierarchy, the equation of women with property, women's dependence on men and the overall failure to grant women social, economic and legal rights.³³¹ In 2006, 1,544 rapes were reported nationally.³³²

The Penal Code stipulates a maximum life sentence accompanied by corporal punishment for rape, but such sentences are rarely pronounced.³³³ Actual sentences have been found to fall between six months and nine years.³³⁴ A Penal Code provision automatically denying bail to rape respondents was declared unconstitutional in 1998.³³⁵ Botswana law takes into account the added risk of HIV when meting out sentences for rape. For example, while the minimum sentence is 10 years, it rises to 15 if the assailant is HIV-positive.³³⁶ The term rises to 20 years if the assailant knew his or her HIV status.³³⁷ Respondents in criminal rape cases are tested for HIV prior to sentencing;³³⁸ however, the test cannot confirm whether the perpetrator was positive at the time of the attack, raising the issue of whether it is criminal intent that is being punished or HIV-positive status.³³⁹

Botswana's criminal law makes no provision for marital rape.³⁴⁰ Furthermore, rape is a moral offense rather than an offense against the person, which diminishes its status as a crime against women³⁴¹ and equates women's value with family or community honor. The process for the prosecution of rape hinders reporting by requiring corroboration, allowing the admissibility of evidence of a prior relationship between the assailant and the survivor and directing the conduct of rape trials in open court.³⁴² If survivors do report assaults, they are frequently faced with noncompliant and insensitive police.³⁴³ In general, family violence is often considered a "domestic dispute" in which police officers are reluctant to intervene.³⁴⁴ The nation has one shelter for battered women, the Kagisano Society Women's Shelter Project.

Sexual harassment, especially at the workplace and in learning institutions, is prevalent in Botswana.³⁴⁵ According to one report in 2000, 60 percent of secondary school students in Botswana have been sexually harassed by their teachers and girls' declining school enrollment since 1997 is partly blamed for fear of sexual abuse.³⁴⁶ In a survey of 560 secondary school students in 2002, 20 percent said that they had been asked by teachers to have sex with them and 42 percent of these reportedly accepted, "mainly because they feared lower grades if they refused."³⁴⁷

Socio-Economic Status

Economically, women in Botswana are significantly disadvantaged in comparison to men. In 2004, for example, the female GDP per capita was PPP (purchasing power parity) US\$5,322 while the male GDP per capita was PPP US\$14,748.³⁴⁸

Different factors account for gender-specific economic inequality, including the prevalent situation of households headed by women with little financial resources and the uneven distribution of family responsibilities between men and women.³⁴⁹ During the last three decades, the number of female-headed households has increased greatly in Botswana. By 2001, 50 percent of all households in rural areas and 44 percent of those in urban areas were headed by women.³⁵⁰ Women have nearly a 28 percent official unemployment rate as compared with less than 22 percent for men.³⁵¹ The gender disparity in income and employment has been attributed to a history of occupational segregation that has resulted in the exclusion of women from certain job sectors, such as construction.³⁵² Moreover, few income-generation opportunities for women exist outside of formal employment, particularly in rural areas.³⁵³

Historically, Batswana girls have enjoyed greater access to primary and junior secondary school than boys; since the late 1980s, however, girls and young women have tended to prematurely leave secondary school, partly due to family demands, including unwanted pregnancies.³⁵⁴ Pregnancy is a leading reason girls terminate their schooling since discriminatory school regulations make it nearly impossible for girls to resume their education after giving birth.³⁵⁵ Also limiting their future opportunities, young women rarely pursue vocational and technical training, for similar reasons,³⁵⁶ although in 2000, the Botswana Minister of Labour and Home Affairs reported to the UN a revision to the National Policy on Education to expand vocational and technical education to attract more women.³⁵⁷

Health Indicators and Access

Urban women in Botswana give birth an average of 2.8 times and rural women average 3.7 births over their lifetimes.³⁵⁸ Over 93 percent of women reported having attended an antenatal clinic during their last pregnancy.³⁵⁹ Less than 1.5 percent of women experienced an unattended birth in 2002.³⁶⁰ The adjusted maternal mortality ratio in 2000 was 100 maternal deaths per 100,000 live births.³⁶¹ Pregnancy can be legally terminated within the first 16 weeks for rape or incest, fetal impairment or risk to the mother's life, mental or physical health.³⁶²

Botswana has made gains over the past decade in reducing the rates of adolescent pregnancy. The United Nations Population Fund has reported that, in 1996, six out of 10 teenage women had been pregnant at least once, whereas that ratio dropped to two in 10 in 2003.³⁶³ While an encouraging downward trend, the problem remains serious, particularly for young girls.³⁶⁴ A study by the Botswana Ministry of Health and Social Services in 2003 revealed that most adolescent pregnancies are the result of sexual relationships with older men.³⁶⁵ Some of the reasons identified for this age disparity are young women's fear of refusing older men sex and disempowerment vis-à-vis older, wealthier male partners.³⁶⁶

As discussed in the previous section on legal status, female subordination has been an integral part of traditional society.³⁶⁷ Women's customary roles were defined as "docile daughter, wife or caring mother."³⁶⁸ Women have had little control over their sexuality, including the right to decide when and how many children to bear or when and if to marry.³⁶⁹ Women who refused sexual advances risked losing their partners³⁷⁰ and women were not socially or culturally permitted to insist on condom use in male-dominated relationships.³⁷¹ Men's continuing control of women's sexuality and reproduction in Botswana directly translates into ill health for women and specifically into an elevated risk of contracting HIV and developing AIDS.

General Gender Policy

In 1981, the government established a National Women's Unit which was elevated in 1996 to a Department of

Women's Affairs (WAD) in the Ministry of Labor and Home Affairs.³⁷² WAD is staffed by 11 professionals³⁷³ who work to integrate gender policies into various government initiatives.³⁷⁴ United Nations Agencies including UNDP, UNAIDS, UNFPA and UNICEF support WAD objectives and initiatives to enhance women's status. Certain ministries have a designated Gender Focal Point.³⁷⁵

In 1996, in recognition of the vast gender inequalities in Botswana, the government instituted an ambitious National Policy of Women and Development with the aim of achieving "effective integration and empowerment of women in order to improve their socio-economic status, enhance participation in decision making and their role in the development process." Specifically, the policy aims to eliminate all economic, social and legal discrimination against women, to improve women's health, to promote education and skills training and to mainstream gender into development planning.³⁷⁶ Vision 2016 called for strengthening and implementation of this policy, as well as a commitment of resources from the NDP to combat discrimination, and included six detailed areas of focus related to gender.³⁷⁷

Two years later, in 1998, the Government responded to the Fourth World Conference on Women in Beijing by creating the National Gender Programme Framework to transform policy principles into concrete strategies. The framework prioritized six areas of concern from the Beijing Declaration and Platform for Action, including poverty and economic empowerment; power and decision making; education and training; health; and girls.

In 1999, the Advocacy and Social Mobilisation Strategy and the Botswana National Council on Women (BNCW) were established.³⁷⁸ The BNCW has the mandate to guide and support the Government, NGOs, and the private sector as well as monitoring and reviewing policies and programs for gender equality, awareness and progress; it is the highest advisory body to the government on women's issues.³⁷⁹

Several population health and gender equality indicators attest to improvements for women in Botswana in the last decade.³⁸⁰ These impacts and the government policies that produced them represent real advances. Policies are limited, however, by being operational only at the national level³⁸¹ and in isolation from many Batswana women. As a result, political and social change addressing gender inequalities in Botswana has been indebted to the initiation and insistence of civil society, through the women's movement and women's NGOs such as Emang Basadi ("Stand Up Women") and Women and Law in Southern Africa (WLSA) — Botswana.³⁸² Among other initiatives, WLSA has offered training on women's rights as human rights, provided legal advice and services, and lobbied and advocated for policy and legal reform. It has published several books documenting the status of women's rights in Botswana.³⁸³

Founded in 1986, Emang Basadi has conducted participatory research, mobilization and education to increase women's participation in national development, for example through the support of female politicians with its 1998 publication, A Woman Candidate's Guide to Campaign Management.³⁸⁴ The organization has also secured major legislative victories for women's rights. Prior to 1995, the government denied women the ability to pass their Batswana citizenship to their children if they were born to foreign husbands.³⁸⁵ Through researching state precedents and international standards, lobbying members of Parliament and publicizing the discriminatory nature of the practice, Emang Basadi was instrumental in securing the passage of the Citizenship Amendment Act in 1995 which granted Batswana women the right to pass their nationality onto their children born to foreign fathers.³⁸⁶

Other organizations focusing on gender include the Women's NGO coalition, Botswana Caucus for Women in Politics and the Botswana Council of Women. Ditshwanelo, the Botswana Centre for Human Rights, conducts human rights advocacy and education in a number of areas, including HIV/AIDS.³⁸⁷ Women Against Rape trains women in income-generating skills and helps them gain credit to start their own small businesses.³⁸⁸ The Kagisano Society Women's Shelter Project operates the only domestic violence refuge for women and children in Botswana, begun in 1998 and located in Gaborone.³⁸⁹ The Parliamentarians for Women's Health Project is a three-year project in Botswana, Kenya, Namibia and Tanzania to educate and strengthen leadership in those countries with the goal of improving access to health services for women and girls, particularly related to HIV/AIDS.³⁹⁰ In 1991 the University of Botswana established the Gender Policy and Programme Committee.

Women's representation in government has improved somewhat, largely as a result of NGO advocacy. The percentage of women elected to Parliament increased from 5 percent in 1990 to just over 11 percent in 2005.³⁹¹ Women's representation at the level of senior government officials was close to 31 percent in 2005.³⁹²

Notes

¹¹¹ Sillery A. *Botswana: A short political History*. Methuen and Co. Ltd; 1974:6.

¹¹² Economist Intelligence Unit. *Botswana: Country Background*. London: Economist Intelligence Unit; 2005:3.

¹¹³ Id., Economist Intelligence Unit. 2005:preface.

¹¹⁴ Id., Economist Intelligence Unit. 2005:3.

¹¹⁵ Id., Economist Intelligence Unit. 2005:19.

¹¹⁶ CIA World Factbook 2006. Available at: https://www.cia.gov/cia/ publications/factbook/geos/bc.html. Accessed February 23, 2007. The Botswana 2001 census assessed the national population at 1,680,863. Central Statistics Office. The Republic of Botswana. 2001 Housing and Population Census. Available at: http://www.cso. gov.bw/. Accessed October 5, 2006.

¹¹⁷ UNDP. *Human Development Report 2006*. Table 5. Available at: http://hdr.undp.org/hdr2006/pdfs/report/HDR06-complete.pdf. Accessed March 1, 2007.

¹¹⁸ BAIS:9.

¹¹⁹ UNDP. *Human Development Report 2006*. Table 5. Available at: http://hdr.undp.org/hdr2006/pdfs/report/HDR06-complete.pdf . Accessed on March 1, 2007.

¹²⁰ BAIS:65.

¹²¹ World Bank. World Development Indicators 2006. Table 2.13. Available at: http://devdata.worldbank.org/genderstats/genderRpt.asp? rpt=profile&cty=BWA,Botswana&hm=home. Accessed March 7, 2007.

122 BAIS:70.

¹²³ CIA World Factbook 2005. Available at: http://www.cia.gov/cia/ publications/factbook/geos/bc.html#People. Accessed September 16, 2005.

¹²⁴ Id., CIA World Factbook 2005. Available at: http://www.cia.gov/cia/ publications/factbook/geos/bc.html#People. Accessed September 16, 2005.

¹²⁵ CIA World Factbook 2006. Available at: http://www.cia.gov/cia/ publications/factbook/geos/bc.html#People. Accessed March 2, 2007.

¹²⁶ Id., CIA World Factbook 2006. Available at: http://www.cia.gov/cia/ publications/factbook/geos/bc.html#People. Accessed March 2, 2007.

¹²⁷ "Stepping up efforts to handle illegal immigrants." *IRIN*. January 26, 2005. Available at: http://www.irinnews.org/Report.asp?Report1D=45246. Accessed on September 16, 1005.

¹²⁸ UNHCR. 2005 Global Refugee Trends: Statistical Overview of Populations of Refugees, Asylum-Seekers, Internally Displaced Persons, Stateless Persons, and Other Persons of Concern to UNHCR. June 2006. Table 1, p.11. Available at: http://www.unhcr.org/statistics/STA-TISTICS/4486ceb12.pdf. Accessed on March 2, 2007.

¹²⁹ 2004 UNHCR Statistical Yearbook. Available at: http://www.unhcr. org/statistics/STATISTICS/44e5c74c11.pdf. Accessed on March 7, 2007.

¹³⁰ Id., 2004 UNHCR Statistical Yearbook.

¹³¹ Economist Intelligence Unit. *Botswana: Country Background*. London: Economist Intelligence Unit; 2005:4.

¹³² Hope K. From Crisis to Renewal: Development Policy and Management in Africa. Leiden, The Netherlands: Brill; 2002:1. ¹³³ Frimpong K. National Integrity Systems Country Report: Botswana. 2001:3; Constitution of Botswana, Chapters 4, 5, 6, 165, Available at: http://www.ditshwanelo.org.bw/index/Other/ Botswana%20Constitution.htm. Accessed September 17, 2005.

¹³⁴ Frimpong K. National Integrity Systems Country Report: Botswana. 2001:3

¹³⁵ African Elections Database. "Elections in Botswana." Available at: http://africanelections.tripod.com/bw.html. Accessed March 23, 2006.

¹³⁶ Economist Intelligence Unit. *Botswana: Country Background*. London: Economist Intelligence Unit; 2005:5-6.

¹³⁷ Government of the Republic of Botswana. Available at: http://www.gov.bw/government/the_parliament.html. Accessed on September 16, 2005; Constitution of Botswana. Chapter V. Available at: http://www.ditshwanelo.org.bw/index/Other/Botswana%20Constitution.htm. Accessed September 17, 2005.

¹³⁸ Economist Intelligence Unit. *Botswana: Country Background*. London: Economist Intelligence Unit; 2005:6.

¹³⁹ Id., Economist Intelligence Unit 2005:6.

¹⁴⁰ Frimpong K. National Integrity Systems Country Report: Botswana. 2001:3

¹⁴¹ African Elections Database. "Elections in Botswana." Available at: http://africanelections.tripod.com/bw.html. Accessed March 23, 2006.

¹⁴² Sillery A. *Botswana: A short political History*. Methuen and Co Ltd: 1974:187.

¹⁴³ Frimpong K. National Integrity Systems Country Report: Botswana. 2001:3

¹⁴⁴ Economist Intelligence Unit. *Botswana: Country Background*. London: Economist Intelligence Unit; 2005:6.

¹⁴⁵ Frimpong K. National Integrity Systems Country Report: Botswana. 2001:3

¹⁴⁶ As a measure of comparison, Kenya ranked 142nd; Transparency International. *Corruption Perceptions Index 2006*. Available at: http://www.transparency.org/policy_and_research/surveys_indices/ cpi/2006. Accessed on March 2, 2007.

¹⁴⁷ Id., Transparency International. 2006.

¹⁴⁸ Economist Intelligence Unit. *Botswana: Country Background*. London: Economist Intelligence Unit; 2005:6.

¹⁴⁹ Datta E. *Beyond Inequalities: Women in Botswana*. WIDSAA. 1998:46.

¹⁵⁰ Id., Datta E. 1998:46.

¹⁵¹ Frimpong K. National Integrity Systems Country Report: Botswana. 2001:4.

¹⁵² Government of Botswana. Available at: http://www.gov.bw/ gover ment/ministry_of_state_president.html#administration_of_ justice. Accessed March 23, 2006.

¹⁵³ Native Courts Proclamation No. 33 of 1943.

¹⁵⁴ Constitution of Botswana. Chapter 6. Part 3. Section 104.

¹⁵⁵ World Health Organization. *WHO Co-operation Strategy: Botswana*. 2003:4. Available at: http://www.who.int/countries/en/ cooperation_strategy_bwa_en.pdf. Accessed on September 17, 2005.

¹⁵⁶ Id., World Health Organization. 2003:4.

¹⁵⁷ Hope K. *From Crisis to Renewal: Development Policy and Management in Africa*. Leiden, The Netherlands: Brill; 2002:1.

¹⁵⁸ Id., Hope K. 2002:1.

¹⁵⁹ "Lessons from the Fastest-Growing Nation: Botswana?" *Business-Week*. Available at: http://www.businessweek.com/magazine/con-tent/02_34/b3796629.htm. Accessed March 23, 2006.

¹⁶⁰ The Republic of Botswana. Central Statistics Office. "Table 3A: Exports by Principal Commodity." Trade Statistics. Available at: http://www.cso.gov.bw/. Accessed March 6, 2007

¹⁶¹ Economist Intelligence Unit. *Botswana: Country Report*. London: Economist Intelligence Unit; 2006:5.

¹⁶² CIA World Fact Book 2006. Available at: https://www.cia.gov/cia/ publications/factbook/geos/bc.html. Accessed March 2, 2007.

¹⁶³ World Bank. *World Development Indicators 2006*. Table 2.3.

¹⁶⁴ UNDP. Human Development Report 2006: Beyond Scarcity: Power, poverty and the global water crisis. Botswana Country Table. Available at: http://hdr.undp.org/hdr2006/statistics/countries/data_ sheets/cty_ds_BWA.html. Accessed February 23, 2007.

¹⁶⁵ CIA World Factbook 2006. Available at: http://www.cia.gov/cia/ publications/factbook/geos/bc.html. Accessed February 23, 2007.

¹⁶⁶ U.S. Department of State. "Background Note: Botswana." Available at: http://www.state.gov/r/pa/ei/bgn/1830.htm. Accessed March 23, 2006.

¹⁶⁷ UNDP. Human Development Report 2006: Beyond Scarcity: Power, poverty and the global water crisis. Table 15: Inequality in Income or Expenditure. Available at: http://hdr.undp.org/hdr2006/ pdfs/report/HDR_2006_Tables.pdf. Accessed March 2, 2007.

¹⁶⁸ Id., UNDP. Botswana Country Table. Available at: http://hdr.undp.org/hdr2006/statistics/countries/data_sheets/cty_ds _BWA.html. Accessed February 23, 2007.

¹⁶⁹ The World Health Organization. *WHO Co-operation Strategy: Botswana*. 2003:10. Available at: http://www.who.int/countries/en/ cooperation_strategy_bwa_en.pdf. Accessed on September 17, 2005.

¹⁷⁰ Id., The World Health Organization. 2003:10.

¹⁷¹ Id., The World Health Organization. 2003:10.

¹⁷² Id., The World Health Organization. 2003:11.

¹⁷³ The World Health Organization. *The World Health Report 2000.* Annex Table 9. 2000:196.

¹⁷⁴ World Bank. World Development Indicators 2006. Table 2.14.

¹⁷⁵ Id., World Bank. Table 2.14.

¹⁷⁶ World Health Organization. *Selected National Health Accounts Indicators*. Available at: http://www3.who.int/whosis/core/core_select_process.cfm. Accessed on March 2, 2007.

¹⁷⁷ Id., World Health Organization. Available at: http://www3.who.int/ whosis/core/core_select_process.cfm . Accessed on March 2, 2007.

¹⁷⁸ The world rate is 1.5:1000. The rate for sub-Saharan Africa is 0.1:1000. The rate for upper middle income countries is 2.4:1000; World Bank. *World Development Indicators 2006.* Table 2.14. Available at: http://devdata.worldbank.org/wdi2006/contents/ Section2.htm. Accessed March 7, 2007.

¹⁷⁹ The World Health Organization. *World Health Report 2006: Work-ing Together for Health.* Available at: http://www.who.int/whr/2006/whr06_en.pdf. Accessed on April 25, 2006.

¹⁸⁰ The World Health Organization. *WHO Co-operation Strategy: Botswana*. 2003:12. Available at: http://www.who.int/countries/en/ cooperation_strategy_bwa_en.pdf. Accessed on September 17, 2005.

¹⁸¹ The World Health Organization. *World Health Report 2006: Work-ing Together for Health*. Available at: http://www.who.int/whr/2006/whr06_en.pdf. Accessed on April 25, 2006.

¹⁸² The World Health Organization. *WHO Co-operation Strategy: Botswana*. 2003:12. Available at: http://www.who.int/countries/en/ cooperation_strategy_bwa_en.pdf. Accessed on September 17, 2005.

¹⁸³ Id., The World Health Organization. 2003:12.

¹⁸⁴ Id., The World Health Organization. 2003:12.

¹⁸⁵ The World Health Organization, *Progress on Global Access to HIV Antiretroviral Therapy: An update on 3 by 5*, 2005:12.

¹⁸⁶ The World Health Organization. *WHO Co-operation Strategy: Botswana*. 2003:6. Available at: http://www.who.int/countries/en/ cooperation_strategy_bwa_en.pdf. Accessed on September 17, 2005.

¹⁸⁷ Id., The World Health Organization. 2003:6.

¹⁸⁸ UNAIDS. *2006 Report on the Global AIDS Epidemic.* New York: UNAIDS; May 30, 2006: Annex 1.

¹⁸⁹ Clark P. "HIV in Botswana: Improving Lab Capacity in the Face of the AIDS Pandemic." [Abstract of Presentation for HIV Testing Conference. April 2005.] Available at: http://72.14.209.104/search? q=cache:DtNEri0xI6YJ:www.hivtestingconference.org/CA28.htm+Bot swana+life+expectancy+prior+to+AIDS&hl=en&lr=&client=firefoxa&strip=1. Accessed June 21, 2006.

¹⁹⁰ The World Health Organization. *WHO Co-operation Strategy: Botswana*. 2003:9. Available at: http://www.who.int/countries/en/ cooperation_strategy_bwa_en.pdf. Accessed on September 17, 2005.

¹⁹¹ Centre for the Study of AIDS and the Centre for Human Rights, University of Pretoria. *HIV/AIDS and Human Rights in Botswana*. 2004:5.

¹⁹² World Health Organization, Regional Office for Africa, Harare, Zimbabwe. *HIV/AIDS Epidemiological Surveillance Update for the WHO African Region*. 2003:22-23. Available at: http://www.unaids.org /EN/other/functionalities/Search.asp. Accessed on September 16, 2005.

¹⁹³ "Swaziland: AIDS Statistics Must Be Seen in Context." *IRIN*. March 2004. Available at: http://www.irinnews.org/report.asp?ReportID=40245&SelectRegion=Southern_Africa&SelectCountry=SWAZI-LAND. Accessed September 28, 2005.

¹⁹⁴ NACA. *Botswana 2003 Second Generation HIV/AIDS Surveillance*. 2003:26; UNAIDS, revising its global prevalence estimates downwards, reporting the 2005 Botswana national HIV prevalence as 24.1 percent. "2006 Report on the Global AIDS Epidemic: Annex." UNAIDS. May 2006. Available at: http://www.unaids.org/en/HIV_data/ 2006GlobalReport/default.asp. Accessed June 9, 2006. *See also* WHO/UNAIDS Statement. "Estimating the status of the AIDS epidemic in countries." April 12, 2006. Available at: http://data.unaids.org/ pub/PressStatement/2006/20060410_PS_EPI_Estimates_en.pdf. Accessed February 15, 2007.

¹⁹⁵ NACA. *Botswana 2003 Second Generation HIV/AIDS Surveillance*. 2003:18; Botswana's lowest prevalence among unmarried women is in the Chobe district (0.0%).

¹⁹⁶ Id., NACA. 2003:26; Botswana's lowest prevalence for all pregnant women is in the Southern District (25.7%).

¹⁹⁷ Id., NACA. 2003:70; The South East District has the lowest prevalence among 25 to 29 year olds (29.3%).

¹⁹⁸ Id., NACA. 2003:20; The lowest prevalence among women with regular jobs is in Kweneng West (16.7%).

¹⁹⁹ National AIDS Coordination Agency. *Botswana AIDS Impact Survey II.* 2004:37.

²⁰⁰ Id., National AIDS Coordination Agency. 2004:37.

²⁰¹ With regard to the other urban areas surveyed for the study, Tutume has a prevalence rate of 18.9 percent, Gaborone's prevalence rate is 18.3 percent, central Serowe's is 18.2 percent and Kweneng East's is 15.2 percent; National AIDS Coordination Agency. *Botswana AIDS Impact Survey II.* 2004:39.

²⁰² UNAIDS. *2006 Report on the Global AIDS Epidemic.* New York: UNAIDS; May 30, 2006: Annex 1.

²⁰³ UNAIDS. Epidemiological Facts Sheets on HIV/AIDS and Sexually Transmitted Infections: Botswana. 2006 Update:3. Available at: http://www.who.int/GlobalAtlas/predefinedReports/EFS2006/EFS_P DFs/EFS2006_BW.pdf. Accessed March 2, 2007.

²⁰⁴ National AIDS Coordination Agency. *Botswana AIDS Impact Survey II.* 2004:8-9.

²⁰⁵ Id., National AIDS Coordination Agency. 2004:35.

²⁰⁶ Id., National AIDS Coordination Agency. 2004:5.

²⁰⁷ Id., National AIDS Coordination Agency. 2004:8.

²⁰⁸ MacDonald D S. "Notes on the Socio-economic and Cultural Factors Influencing the Transmission of HIV in Botswana." *Social Science and Medicine*. 1996;42(9):1328, 1331.

²⁰⁹ "UNGASS Prevention Commitments 'At a Glance.''" *IRIN*. May 23, 2006. Available at: http://www.plusnews.org/AIDSreport.asp?ReportID=5986. Accessed June 20, 2006.

²¹⁰ National AIDS Coordination Agency. *Botswana AIDS Impact Survey II*. 2004:9.

²¹¹ Id., National AIDS Coordination Agency. 2004:9.

²¹² Id., National AIDS Coordination Agency. 2004:9.

²¹³ Presidential Task Group. *Vision 2016: Towards Prosperity for All.* 1996:1.

²¹⁴ Id., Presidential Task Group. 1996:7.

²¹⁵ Id., Presidential Task Group. 1996:44.

²¹⁶ Ministry of Health. *Botswana National Policy on HIV/AIDS*. Government of Botswana. September 1998.

²¹⁷ Centre for the Study of AIDS and the Centre for Human Rights, University of Pretoria. *HIV/AIDS and Human Rights in Botswana*. 2004:20.

²¹⁸ Personal communication with Peter M. Stegman, NACA, March 5, 2007.

²¹⁹ Centre for the Study of AIDS and the Centre for Human Rights, University of Pretoria. *HIV/AIDS and Human Rights in Botswana*. 2004:20.

²²⁰ Botswana National Policy on HIV & AIDS 2005 (draft). Republic of Botswana. July 2005.

²²¹ National AIDS Coordinating Agency. *Botswana National Strategic Framework for HIV/AIDS, 2003-2009.* 2003:8, 9.

²²² Id., National AIDS Coordinating Agency. 2003:9.

²²³ Id., National AIDS Coordinating Agency. 2003:10.

²²⁴ Personal communication with Peter M. Stegman, NACA, March 7, 2007.

²²⁵ National AIDS Coordinating Agency. *National Strategic Framework for HIV/AIDS 2003-2009*, Gaborone:17.

²²⁶ Id., National AIDS Coordinating Agency. Gaborone:17.

²²⁷ Id., National AIDS Coordinating Agency. Gaborone:46.

²²⁸ Id., National AIDS Coordinating Agency. Gaborone:33.

²²⁹ Id., National AIDS Coordinating Agency. Gaborone:62.

²³⁰ UNAIDS. UNAIDS at the Country Level: Progress Report. Geneva:UNAIDS; 2004:70.

²³¹ Motiki O. "Knowledge of HIV Interventions Minimal." *The Reporter.* September 16, 2005. Available at: http://allafrica.com/stories/200509160295.html. Accessed on September 17, 2005.

²³² National AIDS Coordination Agency. *Botswana AIDS Impact Survey II*. 2004:10.

²³³ Global Fund to Fight HIV/AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria. Botswana and the Global Fund: Portfolio of Grants. Grants in HIV/AIDS — Round 2. Available at: http://www.theglobalfund.org/programs/countrysite.aspx? countryid=BOT&lang=en. Accessed March 7, 2007.

²³⁴ PEPFAR. Country Profile: Botswana. Available at: http:// www.state.gov/documents/organization/61617.pdf. Accessed March 23, 2006.

²³⁵ Action Today, A Foundation for Tomorrow: Second Annual Report to Congress on PEPFAR (2006). Appendix III: Allocation of Funding to Focus Countries. Available at: http://www.state.gov/s/ gac/rl/c16742.htm. Accessed March 7, 2007.

²³⁶ The BOTUSA Project. Available at: http://usembassy.state.gov/ botswana/cdc.html. Accessed March 23, 2006.

²³⁷ Botswana-Harvard School of Public Health AIDS Initiative for HIV Research and Education (BHP). Available at: http://www.hsph.harvard.edu/bhp/about_us/index.html. Accessed on November 4, 2005.

²³⁸African Comprehensive HIV/AIDS Partnerships. *ACHAP Review 2005.* African Comprehensive HIV/AIDS Prevention. Gaborone:1.

²³⁹ UNAIDS. UNAIDS at the Country Level: Progress Report. Geneva:UNAIDS; 2004:70.

²⁴⁰ Id., UNAIDS. 2004:70.

²⁴¹ Available at: http://www.bonaso.org.bw/. Accessed April 10, 2006.

²⁴² Available at: http://www.bonaso.org.bw/. Accessed April 10, 2006.

²⁴³ Available at: http://www.bonepwa.botsnet.co.bw/html/programs. htm. Accessed April 10, 2006.

²⁴⁴ Available at: http://www.bonepwa.botsnet.co.bw/html/programs. htm. Accessed April 10, 2006.

²⁴⁵ Available at: http://www.bonepwa.botsnet.co.bw/Events/EvtMrhiv-Par.htm. Accessed September 27, 2006.

²⁴⁶ Available at: http://www.achap.org/ceyoho.htm. Accessed April 10, 2006.

²⁴⁷ Available at: http://www.achap.org/ceyoho.htm. Accessed April 10, 2006.

²⁴⁸ Available at: http://www.bonela.botsnet.co.bw/about.htm. Accessed April 10, 2006. ²⁴⁹ Available at: http://www.achap.org/BOCAIP.htm. Accessed June 6, 2006.

²⁵⁰ National AIDS Coordination Agency. *Botswana AIDS Impact Survey II.* 2004:45.

²⁵¹ "UNGASS Prevention Commitments 'At a Glance.'" *IRIN.* May 23, 2006. Available at: http://www.plusnews.org/AIDSreport.asp?ReportID=5986. Accessed June 20, 2006.

²⁵² "The President's Emergency Plan for AIDS Relief [PEPFAR]: Sexual transmission of HIV and the ABC approach to prevention." December 2005. US Department of State Slideshow. Available at: http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/58270.pdf. Accessed on February 21, 2006; Leading AIDS activists, including Stephen Lewis, the UN Special Envoy for AIDS in Africa, have criticized the ABC approach as ineffective and as a "one size fits all" epidemiologically-inappropriate intervention, imposed in contexts in which the practices of premarital abstinence and monogamous relationships are not available to many women. See Altman L. "US Blamed for Condom Shortage in Fighting AIDS in Uganda." New York Times. August 30, 2005; "Broken Promises: The US Response to the UNGASS Declaration of Commitment on HIV/AIDS 2001." [UNGASS Advocacy Brief.] April 2006. Available at: http://72.14.203.104/search?g=cache:lpWRtsTLFSwJ:www.ungasshiv.org/index.php/ungass/content/download/1642/17802/file/United%2520States.pdf+PEPFAR+monetary+co mmittment&hl=en&gl=us&ct=clnk&cd=10. Accessed May 8, 2006.

²⁵³ Available at: http://www.avert.org/aidsbotswana.htm. Accessed October 29, 2005.

²⁵⁴ Government of Botswana and National AIDS Coordination Agency. *Government of Botswana Country Report: United Nations General Assembly Special Session on HIV/AIDS; December, 2005.* Available at: www.unaids.org/unaids_resources/UNGASS/2005-Country-Progress-Reports/BOTSWANA_en.pdf. Accessed June 21, 2006.

²⁵⁵ See http://www.avert.org/aidsbotswana.htm. Accessed October 29, 2005.

²⁵⁶ National AIDS Coordination Agency. *Botswana AIDS Impact Survey 11.* 2004:45.

²⁵⁷ Id., National AIDS Coordination Agency. 2004:8.

²⁵⁸ "The Ideal Versus the Best: AIDS Testing." *The Economist.* February 28, 2004.

²⁵⁹ National AIDS Coordination Agency. *Botswana AIDS Impact Survey 11.* 2004:45.

²⁶⁰ Id., National AIDS Coordination Agency. 2004:45.

²⁶¹ Centers for Disease Control. "Introduction of Routine HIV Testing in Prenatal Care — Botswana, 2004." *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report.* November 26, 2004. Available at: http://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/ preview/mmwrhtml/mm5346a2.htm. Accessed on September 30, 2005.

²⁶² "The Ideal Versus the Best: AIDS Testing." *The Economist.* February 28, 2004; Kenyon K. "Routine HIV testing: A view from Botswana." *Health and Human Rights.* 2005;8(2):21-23.

²⁶³ Kenyon K. Routine HIV testing: "A view from Botswana." *Health and Human Rights.* 2005;8(2):21-23.

²⁶⁴ UNAIDS/WHO Policy Statement on HIV Testing.: UNAIDS Global Reference Group on HIV/AIDS and Human Rights; 2004; Heywood MJ. *The routine offer of HIV counseling and testing: A human right.* 2005;8(2):13-19. ²⁶⁵ Steen TW, Seipone K, de la Hoz Gomez F, Anderson M, Kejelepula M, Keapoletswe K, Moffat HJ. "Two and a half years of routine HIV testing in Botswana." *JAIDS.* January 4, 2007.

²⁶⁶ Id., Steen TW, Seipone K, de la Hoz Gomez F, Anderson M, Kejelepula M, Keapoletswe K, Moffat HJ. January 4, 2007.

²⁶⁷ The proportion of women failing to receive their results remained unchanged, however; Centers for Disease Control. "Introduction of Routine HIV Testing in Prenatal Care — Botswana, 2004." *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*. November 26, 2004. Available at: http://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/preview/mmwrhtml/mm5346a2.htm. Accessed on September 30, 2005.

²⁶⁸ Steen TW, Seipone K, de la Hoz Gomez F, Anderson M, Kejelepula M, Keapoletswe K, Moffat HJ. "Two and a half years of routine HIV testing in Botswana." *JAIDS.* January 4, 2007.

²⁶⁹ "A Model for Combating AIDS." *IRIN*. May 28, 2003. Available at: http://www.irinnews.org/pnprint.asp?ReportID=2089. Accessed on September 17, 2005.

²⁷⁰ Id., *IRIN*. May 28, 2003. Available at: http://www.irinnews.org/ pnprint.asp?ReportID=2089. Accessed on September 17, 2005; The collaboration is called the African Comprehensive HIV/AIDS Partnerships (ACHAP).

²⁷¹ Id., *IRIN.* May 28, 2003. Available at: http://www.irinnews.org/ pnprint.asp?ReportID=2089. Accessed on September 17, 2005.

²⁷² Ministry of Health. *Botswana Guidelines on Anti-Retroviral Treatment*. Government of Botswana. 2002.

²⁷³ Centre for the Study of AIDS and the Centre for Human Rights, University of Pretoria. *HIV/AIDS and Human Rights in Botswana*. 2004:24.

²⁷⁴ Id., Centre for the Study of AIDS and the Centre for Human Rights, University of Pretoria. 2004:29.

²⁷⁵ *Rolling out ARV Therapy in Botswana.* Gaborone: Masa, Botswana Ministry of Health; July 2004.

²⁷⁶ "The Ideal Versus the Best: AIDS Testing." *The Economist.* February 28, 2004.

²⁷⁷ "Botswana Meets National AIDS Treatment Targets." *Afrol News.* Available at: http://www.afrol.com/articles/17488. Accessed on April 25, 2006.

²⁷⁸ Rolling out ARV Therapy in Botswana. Gaborone: Masa, Botswana Ministry of Health; July 2004; de Korte D, Mazonde P, Darkoh E. Introducing ARV Therapy in the Public Sector in Botswana: Case Study. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization; 2004; "Introduction of routine HIV testing in prenatal care—Botswana, 2004." MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. November 26, 2004;53[46]:1083-1086.

²⁷⁹ "AIDS Treatment Targets & Results." Avert.org. Available at: http://www.avert.org/aidstarget.htm. Accessed on April 25, 2006; As of October, 2005, WHO had estimated that Botswana was meeting 67% of the need for treatment. World Health Organization. Botswana: Summary Country Profile for HIV/AIDS Treatment Scale-Up. Available at: http://www.who.int/hiv/HIVCP_BWA.pdf. Accessed April 25, 2006.

²⁸⁰ African Comprehensive HIV/AIDS Partnerships (ACHAP). Masa: The Anti-Retroviral Therapy Programme. Available at: http://www.achap.org/programmes/masa.html. Accessed March 5, 2007. ²⁸¹ World Health Organization. Botswana: Summary Country Profile for HIV/AIDS Treatment Scale-Up. Available at: http://www.who.int/ hiv/HIVCP_BWA.pdf. Accessed April 25, 2006.

²⁸² Distlerath L. "The Pharmaceutical Industry Role in Addressing the Women & HIV/AIDS: Research, Access and Partnerships." Merck & Co. Vice President, Global Health Policy. International Woman's Day remarks. Available at: http://www.un.org/womenwatch/feature/ iwd/2004/LindaMDistlerath-stmt.pdf. Accessed on April 25, 2006.

²⁸³ Ratified July 10, 2001.

²⁸⁴ Ratified July 17, 1986.

²⁸⁵ Ratified January 8, 2000.

²⁸⁶ Acceded August 13, 1996.

²⁸⁷ Acceded April 13, 1995.

²⁸⁸ Section 3, Bill of Rights, Botswana Constitution.

²⁸⁹ Section 15, Bill of Rights, Botswana Constitution.

²⁹⁰ Section 15, Bill of Rights, Botswana Constitution.

²⁹¹ Attorney General v. Unity Dow, Court of Appeals. April1991. (Constitutional challenge of the Citzenship Act).

²⁹² Student Representative Council of Molepolole College of Education v. Attorney General (Botswana, Court of Appeal, [1995] (3) LRC 447).

²⁹³ Datta E. *Beyond Inequalities: Women in Botswana*. WIDSAA. 1998:46.

²⁹⁴ The Act came into operation May 1, 2005. [Chapter 29:07 *The Laws of Botswana*].

²⁹⁵ Marriages out of community of property do not grant husbands power over the joint estate. Married Person's Property Act art. 3(1) [Chapter 29:03 *The Laws of Botswana*, [January 1, 1971]].

²⁹⁶ Penal Code art. 270(2). [Chapter 08:01 *The Laws of Botswana* (June 10, 1964)]

²⁹⁷ Companies Act art. 143. [Chapter 42:01 *The Laws of Botswana*]. There is a draft Statute Law (Miscellaneous Amendments) Bill, not yet before Parliament which seeks to align various statutes, including the Companies and Deeds Registry Acts, with the Abolition of Marital Power Act; Personal communication with BONELA, March 9, 2007.

²⁹⁸ Datta E. *Beyond Inequalities: Women in Botswana*. WIDSAA. 1998:46.

²⁹⁹ Id., Datta E. 1998:46.

³⁰⁰ Department of Women Affairs, Ministry of Labour and Home Affairs, Government of Botswana. *Report on a Review of All Laws Affecting the Status of Women in Botswana.* Gaborone, 1998:6 (Identifies socioeconomic changes and points out that some 'merafes' (different ethnic groups) recognize adult women as having legal capacity).

³⁰¹ LaFraniere S. "A Leader Called 'Woman'". *Mmegi*. December 14, 2004. Available at: http://www.mmegi.bw/2004/December/Tues-day14/9173639691018.html. Accessed November 4, 2005.

³⁰² Id., LaFraniere S. *Mmegi.* December 14, 2004.

³⁰³ Id., LaFraniere S. *Mmegi.* December 14, 2004.

³⁰⁴ Gabathuse R. "Northeast Chiefs Elect Masunga's Successor." *Mmegi.* October 6, 2005. Available at: http://www.mmegi.bw/2005/ October/Thursday6/65878373183.html. Accessed December 14, 2004. ³⁰⁵ "Botswana Gets First Female Chief." *BBC News*. August 31, 2003. Available at: http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/africa/3194845.stm. Accessed November 4, 2005.

³⁰⁶ Id., *BBC News*. August 31, 2003. Available at: http://news.bbc. co.uk/2/hi/africa/3194845.stm. Accessed November 4, 2005.

³⁰⁷ Richardson AM. "Women's Inheritance Rights in Africa: The Need to Integrate Cultural Understanding and Legal Reform." *Human Rights Brief.* 2004:20.

³⁰⁸ Mogwe A. *Country Gender Analysis Botswana* (1992). 22, Swedish International Development Authority (SIDA).

³⁰⁹ Datta E. *Beyond Inequalities: Women in Botswana.* WIDSAA. 1998:54.

³¹⁰ Personal communication with BONELA, March 5, 2007.

³¹¹ Richardson AM. "Women's Inheritance Rights in Africa: The Need to Integrate Cultural Understanding and Legal Reform." *Human Rights Brief.* 2004:21.

³¹² US Department of State. *Botswana Country Report on Human Rights and Practices.* 2004. Available at: http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2004/41589.htm. Accessed September 17, 2005.

³¹³ Human Rights Watch. *Second Class Citizens: Discrimination Against Women Under Botswana's Citizenship Act.* 1994:5.

³¹⁴ Datta E. *Beyond Inequalities: Women in Botswana*. WIDSAA. 1998:29.

³¹⁵ Human Rights Watch. *Second Class Citizens: Discrimination Against Women Under Botswana's Citizenship Act.* 1994:6.

³¹⁶ Datta E. *Beyond Inequalities: Women in Botswana*. WIDSAA. 1998:27.

³¹⁷ Human Rights Watch. *Second Class Citizens: Discrimination Against Women Under Botswana's Citizenship Act.* 1994:5.

³¹⁸ Phaladze N and Ngwenya B. "Women Social Statuses, Customs and Traditions in Contemporary Tswana Society," in Kaye, Machacha, Lilybert and Maundeni, Tapologo (eds.) *Gender: Opportunities and Challenges, 1st National Conference of the Gender Policy and Programme Committee*, University of Botswana, October 22-24; Associated Printers; Gaborone: September 2002:27.

³¹⁹ Center for Reproductive Rights. *Legal Grounds: Reproductive and Sexual Rights in African Courts*. 2005:18. Available at: http:// www.crlp.org/pdf/bo_legalgrounds_2005.pdf. Accessed on September 18, 2005.

³²⁰ Human Rights Watch. *Fact Sheet: HIV/AIDS and Women's Property Rights in Africa.* Available at: http://www.hrw.org/campaigns/women/property/aidsfactsheet.htm#4. Accessed March 3, 2006.

³²¹ Richardson AM. "Women's Inheritance Rights in Africa: The Need to Integrate Cultural Understanding and Legal Reform." *Human Rights Brief.* 2004:20.

³²² Human Rights Watch. *Second Class Citizens: Discrimination Against Women Under Botswana's Citizenship Act.* 1994:6.

³²³ Id., Human Rights Watch. 1994:6.

³²⁴ Id., Human Rights Watch. 1994:6.

³²⁵ Id., Human Rights Watch. 1994:56.

³²⁶ Personal communication with BONELA, March 5, 2007.

³²⁷ Datta E. *Beyond Inequalities: Women in Botswana*. WIDSAA. 1998:47.

³²⁸ "Behind Closed Doors: Violence Against Women." *Ten Stories the World Should Hear About.* UN Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights. May 3, 2005:1.

³²⁹ Datta E. *Beyond Inequalities: Women in Botswana*. WIDSAA. 1998:46.

³³⁰ Id., Datta E. 1998:46-7.

³³¹ Id., Datta E. 1998:47.

³³² US Department of State. Bureau of Democracy, Human Rights and Labor. *Botswana Country Report on Human Rights and Practices.* 2006. Available at: http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/ 2006/78720.htm. Accessed March 7, 2007.

³³³ Datta E. *Beyond Inequalities: Women in Botswana*. WIDSAA. 1998:48.

³³⁴ Id., Datta E. 1998:48.

³³⁵ Ishmael Dintwa v. State (Botswana, High Court, Miscra F.92/1998).

³³⁶ Section 142(2)(a) of the Penal Code of Botswana (as amended by the Penal Code [Amendment] Act 1998 [No 5 of 1998]).

³³⁷ Section 142(2)(b) of the Penal Code of Botswana (as amended by the Penal Code [Amendment] Act 1998 [No 5 of 1998]).

³³⁸ Section 142(2) of the Penal Code of Botswana (as amended by the Penal Code [Amendment] Act 1998 [No 5 of 1998]).

³³⁹ US Department of State. *Botswana Country Report on Human Rights and Practices.* 2004. Available at: http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2004/41589.htm. Accessed September 17, 2005.

³⁴⁰ Id., US Department of State. 2004. Available at: http://www.state. gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2004/41589.htm. Accessed September 17, 2005.

³⁴¹ Datta E. *Beyond Inequalities: Women in Botswana*. WIDSAA. 1998:49.

342 Id., Datta E. 1998:49.

343 Id., Datta E. 1998:49.

³⁴⁴ Id., Datta E. 1998:50.

³⁴⁵ US Department of State. *Botswana Country Report on Human Rights and Practices*. 2004. Available at: http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2004/41589.htm. Accessed September 17, 2005.

³⁴⁶ Davies C. "Majority of Students Molested By Teachers." *Inter Press Service News Agency (IPS).* April 4, 2000.

³⁴⁷ Id., Davies C. Inter Press Service News Agency (IPS). April 4, 2000.

³⁴⁸ United Nations Development Programme (UNDP). *Human Development Report 2006.* 2006:365.

³⁴⁹ Datta E. *Beyond Inequalities: Women in Botswana*. WIDSAA. 1998:39.

³⁵⁰ UNDP Gender Programme. Available at: http://www.unbotswana. org.bw/undp/gender.html. Accessed September 28, 2005.

³⁵¹ National AIDS Coordination Agency. *Botswana AIDS Impact Survey II.* 2004:20.

³⁵² Id., National AIDS Coordination Agency. 2004:20.

³⁵³ UNDP. Human Development Report 2006: *Beyond Scarcity: Power*, *Poverty, and the Global Water Crisis.* Available at: http://hdr.undp. org/hdr2006/statistics/indicators/245.html. Accessed March 6, 2007

³⁵⁴ U.N. Development Program. Botswana Human Development Report 2000. *Towards an AIDS-free Generation*. Available at: http://www.undp.org/hiv/hdr2000/dynamics.pdf. 2000:30; Langeni T.University of Botswana, Department of Demography. "Secondary School Education Participation of Males and Females in Botswana." Available at: http://www.inrp.fr/she/ische/abstracts/langeni.pdf. Accessed March 7, 2007.

³⁵⁵ Datta E. *Beyond Inequalities: Women in Botswana*. WIDSAA. 1998:61; Chilisa B. "National Policies on Pregnancy in Education Systems in Sub-Saharan Africa: the case of Botswana." *Gender and Education*. 2002;14,1:21-35; In 1995, however, a teacher's college regulation requiring pregnant students to leave school was declared unconstitutional by the Court of Appeal on the grounds that it "unreasonably" discriminated against women. *Student Representative Council of Molepolole College of Education v. Attorney General.* (Botswana, Court of Appeal, [1995] (3) LRC 447).

³⁵⁶ Women's NGO Coalition Botswana, Africa. *Women's Education and Training*. Available at: http://www.womenscoalition.org.bw/education.htm. Accessed April 26, 2006.

³⁵⁷ Statement by Hon. Thebe David Mogami Minister of Labour and Home Affairs at the Twenty-Third Special Session of the General Assembly Women 2000: Gender Equality, Development and Peace for the Twenty-First Century. New York, 8 June, 2000. Available at: http://www.un.org/womenwatch/daw/followup/beijing+5stat/statments/botswana8.htm. Accessed April 26, 2006.

358 BAIS:192.

³⁵⁹ National AIDS Coordination Agency. *Botswana AIDS Impact Survey II.* 2004:30.

³⁶⁰ United Nations Development Program. *Botswana Human Development Report*. 2005:82.

³⁶¹ By comparison, in Sierra Leone the ratio was 2,000/100,000 while it was 84/100,000 in Egypt, 230/100,000 in South Africa and 17/100,000 in the US. UNDP. *Human Development Report*. 2006. Available at: http://hdr.undp.org/hdr2006/statistics/indicators/98.html. Accessed March 8, 2007.

³⁶² Penal Code (Amendment) Act, no. 15 of 1991 art. 1(2).

³⁶³ "Baby Steps in Bringing Down Teen Pregnancy." *IRIN*. Available at: http://www.plusnews.org/AIDSreport.asp?ReportID=5428&SelectRegion=Southern_Africa&SelectCountry=BOTSWANA. Accessed November 20, 2005.

³⁶⁴ For example, 12-14 year-olds had a pregnancy rate of 12 percent in 2001. Southern African Regional Poverty Network. Millennium Development Goals 2004. *Goal 5: Maternal Health*. Available at: http://www.sarpn.org.za/documents/d0001974/Botswana_MDG_Rep ort2004 13.pdf. Accessed April 26, 2006.

³⁶⁵ "Baby Steps in Bringing Down Teen Pregnancy." *IRIN*. Available at: http://www.plusnews.org/AIDSreport.asp?ReportID=5428&SelectRegion=Southern_Africa&SelectCountry=BOTSWANA. Accessed November 20, 2005.

³⁶⁶ Id., *IRIN*. Available at: http://www.plusnews.org/AIDSreport.asp? ReportID=5428&SelectRegion=Southern_Africa&SelectCountry=BOT SWANA. Accessed November 20, 2005.

³⁶⁷ Datta E. *Beyond Inequalities: Women in Botswana*. WIDSAA. 1998:53.

³⁶⁸ Id., Datta E. 1998:53.

³⁶⁹ Id., Datta E. 1998:53.

³⁷⁰ Id., Datta E. 1998:53.

³⁷¹ Id., Datta E. 1998:53.

³⁷² Warioba C. "The role of national mechanisms in promoting gender equality and the empowerment of women: SADC experience." United Nations Division for the Advancement of Women (DAW). *The role of national mechanisms in promoting Gender equality and the empowerment of women: Achievements, gaps and challenges,* 29 November 2004 - 2 December 2004, Rome, Italy; UN Doc. EGM/National Machinery/2004/EP.8; 31 January 2005:10.

³⁷³ Id., Warioba C. UN Doc. EGM/National Machinery/2004/EP.8; 31 January 2005:10.

³⁷⁴ UNDP. Botswana Millennium Development Goals Status Report 2004. 2004:41. Available at: http://www.unbotswana.org.bw/undp/ docs/MDG%20Status%20Report%20-%202004.pdf. Accessed March 6, 2007.

³⁷⁵ Warioba C. "The role of national mechanisms in promoting gender equality and the empowerment of women: SADC experience." United Nations Division for the Advancement of Women (DAW). *The role of national mechanisms in promoting Gender equality and the empowerment of women: Achievements, gaps and challenges,* 29 November 2004 - 2 December 2004, Rome, Italy; UN Doc. EGM/National Machinery/2004/EP.8; 31 January 2005:10.

³⁷⁶ UNDP Gender Programme. *Country Profile: Botswana*. Available at: http://www.unbotswana.org.bw/undp/gender_country.html. Accessed September 30, 2005.

³⁷⁷ Presidential Task Group. *Vision 2016: Towards Prosperity for All.* 1996:45.

³⁷⁸ UNDP. *Gender Programme: Country Profile*. Available at: http://www.unbotswana.org.bw/undp/gender_country.html. Accessed September 24, 2005.

³⁷⁹ Id., UNDP. Available at: http://www.unbotswana.org.bw/undp/gender_country.html. Accessed September 24, 2005.

³⁸⁰ UNFPA and Population Reference Bureau. *Country Profiles for Population and Reproductive Health, Policy Development and Indica-* *tors 2005.* Available at: http://www.unfpa.org/profile/botswana.cfm. Accessed January 29, 2007.

³⁸¹ Warioba C. "The role of national mechanisms in promoting gender equality and the empowerment of women: SADC experience." United Nations Division for the Advancement of Women (DAW). *The role of national mechanisms in promoting Gender equality and the empowerment of women: Achievements, gaps and challenges,* 29 November 2004 - 2 December 2004, Rome, Italy; UN Doc. EGM/National Machinery/2004/EP.8; 31 January 2005:10.

³⁸² UNDP. Gender Programme: Country Profile. Available at: http:// www.unbotswana.org.bw/undp/gender_country.html. Accessed September 24, 2005.

³⁸³ Woman and Law in Southern Africa. Regional Website. Available at: http://www.wlsa.org.zm/. Accessed April 26, 2006.

³⁸⁴ Research and Teaching on Human Rights, Gender Issues and Democracy in Southern Africa. *Emang Basadi Women's Association.* Available at: http://www.hrdc.unam.na/bw_emangbasadi.htm. Accessed on April 26, 2006.

³⁸⁵ Women, Law & Development International. *Women's Human Rights Step by Step: A Practical Guide to Using International Human Rights Law and Mechanisms to Defend Women's Human Rights.* Women, Law & Development International and Human Rights Watch Women's Rights Project. 1997:133.

³⁸⁶ Citizenship (Amendment) Act no. 14 of 1995.

³⁸⁷ Available at: http://www.ditshwanelo.org.bw/index/Latest_ Updates.htm. Accessed April 10, 2006.

³⁸⁸ Available at: http://www.adf.gov/enews0504war.htm. Accessed April 10, 2006.

³⁸⁹ Available at: http://www.womenscoalition.org.bw/members.htm. Accessed September 28, 2006.

³⁹⁰ Available at: www.womens-healthcare.org. Accessed September 28, 2006.

³⁹¹ UNDP. Human Development Report 2006. 2005:369.

³⁹² Id., UNDP. 2005:369.